ST. PETERSBURG AND THE JOURNEY THERE

Invited to Russia by Nicholas I (see Images 420-423) in 1842 as consulting engineer to supervise the construction of the St. Petersburg-Moscow Railway, Major George Washington Whistler (see Images 7–8, 21) proceeded to St. Petersburg in the summer of that year without his family: his wife, Anna (McNeill) Whistler (see Images 1-5); their four young sons, James Abbott, William McNeill, Kirk Boott, and Charles Donald (for James and Willie, see Images 24-30); and the two adult children from his first marriage, George William (see Images 12-13) and Deborah Delano (see Images 17–19, 21). Diminished in number by the death of Kirk Boott, who had died of scarlet fever in July 1842, while his father was on route to Russia,1 the remaining members of the family (except for George) moved in October from Springfield, Massachusetts, their home since 1838, to Stonington, Connecticut.² George, who had been working in the machine shop of the Proprietors of Locks and Canals in Lowell, Massachusetts,3 where his father had at one time been superintendent, continued on there. In Stonington, the Whistler family lived with Anna Whistler's younger sister, Catherine Jane (McNeill) Palmer; her husband, Dr. George E. Palmer (see Image 36), a physician and native of Stonington; their infant daughter, Julia McNeill; and two children from Dr. Palmer's first marriage, Emma and Amos. In less than two months after his arrival in St. Petersburg, Major Whistler decided that he would "not stay another winter without his family." 4 On 16 August 1843, with George to act as their protector as far as England, and their servant, Mary Brennan, to take care of Charles Donald, they were on their way to join him. Except for the excitement of running down a barque just outside Halifax, Nova Scotia, and rescuing all its hands, their journey across the Atlantic, or "the brook," from Boston to Liverpool on the Acadia (see Image 77) was uneventful.

Anna McNeill had spent the period from autumn of 1829 to April of 18316 in Preston, Lancashire, for her health's sake, meeting for the first time her father's daughters from his first marriage, her half-sisters, Alicia McNeill (see Image 39) and Eliza (McNeill) (Wellwood) Winstanley (see Image 40), and the latter's husband, John, a solicitor.⁷ Some seven months after her return home, in November 1831, she and Lt. George Washington Whistler were married, and now she was returning to present their children, whom no one there had met, except for Alicia McNeill, who had traveled to the United States for the birth of both James and Willie. During her stay fourteen years before, Anna "Mac" had been introduced to many Winstanley friends and relatives in Preston, surrounding Lancashire towns, and London, whose acquaintance she now renewed: the Chapmans, Picards, Simpson sisters, Smiths of Chaddock Hall, Ormerods, Haslewoods, and Stevensons. She revisited as well Eliza Sandland of Liverpool, whom she had known in her childhood in Brooklyn until Eliza was widowed in 1820 and returned to England with her two children.

On 20 September, after "three or four weeks" with the Winstanleys and "four or five days in London," the Whistlers set out for their final destination. It turned out there was no direct steamer from London to St. Petersburg, so George remained with them. They sailed instead for Hamburg on the *John Bull* (which they affectionately called the "Bullie") and from Hamburg (see Images 81–82) went by coach via Lübeck to Travemünde (see Image 83). At Travemünde, they parted with George and boarded the Russian steamship *Alexandra* for the trip across the Baltic Sea to Cronstadt (see Image 84), potentially more dangerous at this time of year than at any other, because of storms.

On this leg of the journey, personal tragedy struck them: Charles Donald, who had just turned two, died in convulsions after a brief illness. Although the law forbade bringing a corpse into St. Petersburg, Anna Whistler was able to persuade the captain to keep the body on board and at Cronstadt, on the island of Kotlin, to deliver it to the English Church there for safekeeping until a ship could take it back to the United States (see Image 85). On 28 September, as was customary because the large Baltic steamers are "of too heavy a draught to pass over the bar at the

entrance of the Neva,"¹¹ all passengers were transferred to a smaller steamer for the trip of some twenty miles to St. Petersburg.

* * *

The most affecting first impression of the city is made on the visitor only from the expanse of the Neva. Soon after leaving Cronstadt, they saw on the right the gilded onion domes of the church at the Great Palace at Peterhof (see Image 400) and in the distance a panorama of spires and cupolas seeming to rise from the water: the immense gilded dome of St. Isaac's Cathedral (see Images 119-120) and the gilded tapered spire of the Admiralty (see Image 118); nearing the city, domes of gold, of silver, of azure, with gold or silver stars; the pastel façades of mansions and palaces; the massive granite embankments; finally, the English Embankment (see Images 101–104), where they disembarked; across the way the Imperial Academy of Fine Arts (see Images 154-155), where James would one day take drawing lessons; and, further downstream, the gilded spire of the Peter and Paul Fortress church (see Image 130). Here, the Whistler party was met by John Stevenson Maxwell, secretary to the American Legation, who took care of seeing their belongings through customs, and Major Whistler, who took them to the mansion they would occupy for some eight months. They had arrived at the First Admiralty District, the most sumptuous and elegant of the thirteen districts of St. Petersburg, 12 and the one in which they would live throughout their stay. Here was the pale yellow building of the Admiralty, from which the district took its name, bordered on three sides by linden trees and on its fourth by the Neva. Opposite Admiralty Boulevard lay Admiralty Square, flanked on one side by Palace Square (see Image 132), onto which the lime green and white Winter Palace (see Image 116) and golden yellow Main Staff Headquarters faced, and, on the other side, by the square generally called Isaac Square for the first St. Isaac's Church built there, 13 but also known as Peter's Square for its equestrian statue of Peter the Great (see Image 100), or Senate Square for the Senate building facing onto it (see Image 99). The English Embankment, which received this name because so many of the English inhabitants of St. Petersburg lived on it, began at Isaac Square at the curving golden-yellow building of the Senate. Along the embankment,

other buildings of note were the Laval mansion, with its echoes of literary salons and of Pushkin and its ties to the Decembrist rebellion; the Naval Ministry; the Military Academy, where officers were trained for service in the General Staff Headquarters; ¹⁴ the Rumiantsev Museum, the interiors and collections of which were in a parlous physical state and which almost no one visited; ¹⁵ the house of Liprandi, where for a time Kirton's English bookstore was housed, conveniently for the Whistlers; the house of Strukov, headquarters of the British Embassy; the white building of the English Church (see Images 110–111), where the Whistlers became communicants; and the house of Baron Stieglitz, the banker, who in 1841 arranged the state loan to build the St. Petersburg–Moscow Railway. ¹⁶ The last house on the embankment, at the New Admiralty Canal, belonged to Sir James Wylie (see Image 298), who had been court physician to Alexander I (see Image 418), and was now chief medical inspector of the Army.

The buildings on the embankment consisted of contiguous façades; they had no spaces between them and no entrance gates. One drove in from the parallel street behind, called Galernaia (Galley) Street, where most of the houses had courtyards with stables, barns, and other service buildings.¹⁷ It was called Galernaia because of the Galernaia wharf on the nearby Moika River, so named in 1721, after the Admiralty had shifted over to the intensive building of gallies there. 18 Many of the English and most of the small colony of Americans lived on these two streets, where they rented apartments in mansions belonging to both Russians and foreigners. The Whistlers rented an entire mansion on the other (south) side of Galernaia Street. For a year, until they actually moved to the English Embankment, its English Church was for them its most important building.¹⁹ Set up in a house bought from Count B.P. Sheremetiev in 1753 and converted, in 1815 changes were made to it according to plans by Giacomo Quarenghi (1744–1817) (see Image 110). On the Galernaia Street side, the ensemble of structures on the plot was enclosed by a stone fence with gates decorated with Ionic columns. The double-lighted church was located on the second floor and occupied almost the entire length of the building along the embankment. It was rectangular in shape, facing onto the Neva and onto the courtyard. Its only decoration, the altarpiece, was a copy of Rubens's Deposition from the

Cross (1617–1618) (see Image 112). On the first floor were the apartments of the pastor, Rev. Edward Law (see Image 253), and his family, as well as of the clerk and sexton.²⁰ From the embankment, the building looked three stories high. Its façade was decorated with six columns that united the second-and-third-story windows and had on its pediment three statues, representing *Faith*, *Hope*, and *Charity*. At the center of the building, on pedestals near the entrance, were sculptures of two lions, personifying strength and might.²¹

The English Embankment and Galernaia Street were connected by a short street called Zamiatin Lane. On one of the corners of Zamiatin Lane, at the English Embankment, stood the building belonging to the Merchant, or Commercial Society, 22 where, in addition to attending dances, charity bazaars, and concerts, one could order takeout dinners, as Maxwell did. Zamiatin Lane was one block long, prevented by the naval barracks on the south side of Galernaia Street from continuing on. Also along the south side of Galernaia Street were the buildings of the Post Office Administration, the Ministry of Education, and the Ministry of the Navy, interspersed with private mansions. One end of Galernaia Street emerged onto Isaac Square through the arch connecting the buildings of the Senate and the Synod, the civil and religious governing bodies of the Empire. Beyond the arch, you could see Falconet's (1716– 1791) bronze equestrian statue of Peter the Great in toga and wreath, his horse rearing, its back hooves trampling a writhing snake (see Image 100). The other end of Galernaia Street was closed off by the New Admiralty Canal, which joined the Moika River with the Neva. Here, across the street from the back of Dr. Wylie's house, on the corner plot, stood the mansion (see Images 88-94) of Count Aleksei Alekseevich Bobrinskii (see Image 86), grandson of Catherine the Great and Prince Grigorii Grigorievich Orlov (see Images 414, 443). Bobrinskii was Major Whistler's colleague on the Railway Commission and his landlord.

Entrance into the main courtyard of Bobrinskii's house from Galernaia Street was through monumental gates with marble busts mounted on pylons (see Image 88). The courtyard was flanked on three sides by the front of the house and two stone service wings a single story high. Here, in the winter of 1843–1844, James and Willie had a skating pond and an ice hill for sledding, both carefully attended to and

smoothed each day by the outdoor—indoor man (see Image 362)²³ until the final thaw. The house had a small garden attached to it on the Moika River side of the property (see Images 92–93). A stone wall, also decorated with marble busts, separated the garden from the embankments and extended to the entrance gates. At the corner of the wall, where the New Admiralty Canal and the Moika met, was a small two-storied garden pavilion (see Image 90). ²⁴ On the street at that corner, as on many St. Petersburg streets, stood a sentry box, either gray or black-and-white-striped, wooden or stone, square or round, with a policeman on duty at the door, dressed in a clumsy, pathetic-looking uniform of coarse gray cloth (see Image 353). ²⁵

Major Whistler had had an apartment on the ground floor of the mansion since his arrival, at which time the premises housed the American Legation. When Colonel Charles Stewart Todd, the American envoy extraordinary and minister plenipotentiary (see Image 278), decided to move to the Imperial town of Tsarskoe Selo in 1843, Major Whistler rented the entire mansion for his family and invited Maxwell to be their tenant in that same apartment. They all lived here until May 1844, when the Whistlers gave up the house and took a dacha on the Peterhof Road for the summer.

* * *

Much of the area of the First Admiralty District was filled with the sound and grit of construction throughout their stay. At the Winter Palace, the New Hermitage (see Image 113), which was to be a museum where the public could view the Imperial collections, was being built. Begun in 1840, it was not completed until 1852. In Isaac Square, St. Isaac's Cathedral, begun in 1818 and taking forty years to build, was a work still in progress (see Image 119), and until the 1850s, the square here was cluttered with worksheds and barracks and a fence around the construction area. ²⁶ The outside was completed. Invited artists, such as Karl Briullov (see Image 173) and other Academy professors, were now engaged in painting the interior frescos (see Images 121–124). James's future drawing teacher, Aleksandr Koritskii (see Image 167–168), worked in the cathedral as Briullov's assistant (1843–1847). Opposite the back of St. Isaac's Cathedral, far over on the other side of the large

expanse of the square, the Maria Palace (see Image 136) was being built (1839–1844) for Grand Duchess Maria Nikolaevna, Nicholas I's eldest daughter, and her husband, Duke Maximilian Leuchtenberg (see Images 430, 431). On each side of the square in 1844–1845, buildings were going up to house the Ministry of State Properties.²⁷ Quarenghi's indoor riding range for the Horse Guards (see Image 137), the main façade of which faced St. Isaac's Cathedral, was going to be replaced with a new one, but was finally not torn down. Its sculptures of the naked Castor and Pollux, deemed by the Synod too indecent to stand opposite the cathedral, were taken off their pedestals and moved elsewhere.²⁸

Towards the other end of the English Embankment, near where the Whistlers lived as of September 1844, without Maxwell, work on Annunciation Bridge (see Images 140-142), the first permanent bridge across the Grand Neva (begun on 1/13 January 1843), continued throughout their stay. The driving of piles went on all winter day and night except for Sunday, until the spring of 1846.²⁹ One end of the span lay between the Fifth and Sixth Lines, 30 very near the Imperial Academy of Fine Arts. In 1847-1848, a cupola was being erected over the Academy's Church of St. Catherine.³¹ Because of the bridge, what was to become Annunciation Square was being created on their side of the Neva.³² This involved destroying a network of canals. In 1842, the Kriukov and Admiralty canals were channeled into the Neva through pipes, and the area covered over with earth. This work was finished in 1844, and in 1845-1846 Horse Guard Boulevard was built over Admiralty Canal.³³ In 1844–1849, the Horse Guards Regimental Church of the Annunciation of the Most Holy Mother of God (see Image 131) was going up on the spot where grain had previously been stored;34 it was consecrated just before Major Whistler died.³⁵ In 1847, quarters for the officers of the Horse Guard Regiment were built here between the newly made Annunciation Street and Horse Guard Lane.³⁶

With no permanent bridge, one crossed the Grand Neva over the Isaac Bridge (see Image 99), a retractable pontoon structure made of planks placed over a string of large flat-bottomed boats (*plashkouty*) somewhat like barges, joined to one another with ropes, and anchored.³⁷ Located at Isaac Square, it connected the center of the mainland with Vasilievskii Island,³⁸ the biggest island in the Neva delta (also called in

the diaries "the Island," "Vassili Ostrow," and "V.O."). When the Neva froze and navigation closed, one could walk across the ice to the other side or go by horse-drawn sledge (see Image 353). Roads were demarcated on the ice "between artificial rows of trees" so carriages crossing in the dark could avoid impediments.³⁹

Fettered or free, the river was honored with ceremonies. On the Feast of the Epiphany (6/18 January), the Blessing of the Waters took place on the frozen river. "A large hole was cut in the ice opposite the Palace ... and ... a little temple covered with purple and gold," called "a Jordan," was erected over it. The clergy, emperor, and members of the Imperial family would walk to this temple along "a scarlet carpet ... spread from the portals of the Palace." The clergy carried a huge silver cross, which was immersed after a mass had been celebrated. At that moment, the fortress guns were fired, and the huge crowds bared their heads as one man. "The Metropolitan enters the temple, and having blessed the water, takes a bucketful from the stream," and sprinkles the emperor, who "then embraces and is kissed by the Metropolitan." The Metropolitan sprinkles the Imperial family and then the nearby crowd with the holy water, and "the procession ... returns to the Palace."40 When the thaw began, access to Vasilievskii Island was again by means of the Isaac Bridge, but there were dangers. It had to be swung to one side against the bank, often with minimum warning, when the ice on Lake Ladoga broke up and passed down the Neva on its way to the sea. If the ice freed itself suddenly, it might carry off the bridge, at times with people still on it. As soon as the river was freed of ice, the ceremony marking the opening of navigation took place (see Image 349). This involved drinking the potable Neva water, 41 but those unused to drinking it could suffer intestinal problems, as James and Willie did. The first boat to cross the Neva, a state barge, carried the governor of the Fortress to the Winter Palace with a goblet of Neva water for the emperor. After drinking some, the emperor had the emptied goblet returned to the governor filled to the brim with gold pieces.⁴² The barge was then rowed down the Neva "to show that the navigation was safe." 43 The ceremony over, traffic on the river commenced: pretty barges, gondolas with their gay awnings, beautiful yachts, sometimes a man-ofwar, the Cronstadt steamers. In the heat of summer, the water shone

"like a sheet of glass." ⁴⁴ Mostly at the beginning of spring and before the end of autumn, fog covered the city and hung over the river. ⁴⁵

* * *

St. Petersburg weather was capricious and the inconstancy of the climate as the factor determining the characterless nature of its populace was almost proverbial. The sudden changes in atmospheric temperature were so varied and rapid that it was impossible to guarantee in the morning what the weather would be like at noon.⁴⁶

Spring was hardly noticeable. Warm days in April were a rarity. More often, the thermometer in the first half of May, especially in the morning, registered below zero degrees Celsius, while the second half of May could be called summer because then the temperature rose from fifteen to twenty-two degrees Celsius. The earlier or later breaking up of the Neva ice powerfully affected the outcome of spring. If the ice broke up at the end of March, then in mid-April the ice coming down from Lake Ladoga heralded the end of winter, but if the Neva opened up at the end of April and the ice from Lake Ladoga appeared in May, the cold of winter continued. In such years, the frost was followed immediately by summer's heat. In a day or two, buds would appear on the trees and, in a few days, everything was in full bloom.⁴⁷

Perhaps a third of summer weather was warm and clear; most days were rainy and overcast. The start of summer, like that of spring, was unpredictable; sometimes it occurred in mid-May, sometimes in early June. Sometimes the intense heat was extreme; then suddenly the temperature would drop by ten degrees Celsius or more.

The nights were frequently marked by crimson summer lightning in the western sky. Best of all were the bright and quiet white nights (see Image 117), when sunset had not yet faded completely, while from the other edge of the horizon a weak, faint light would begin to break.⁴⁸

Autumn was characterized by fog, rain, wind, and fine snow; short days when the sun rarely showed itself; long nights; gloom and moisture everywhere, plunging people into sadness and extreme laziness. Sometimes, but rarely, there were days resembling those of summer.⁴⁹

When winter set in, the air became finer and thinner, and people began to feel more cheerful and energetic. This, however, did not last very long, as fog and thaws betrayed the clear weather, of which there were only ninety-nine days per year, and the bitterness of the frosts lessened and it seemed as though autumn were returning.⁵⁰

* * *

There were many new and exciting things to get used to in St. Petersburg: for example, the lantern, flag, and cannon signals. Every day, a cannon shot from the fortress announced the noon hour. The red globe hung out on the fire tower on Bol'shaia Morskaia Street every evening was a signal for the lamplighters' brigade quartered there to set out on its rounds.⁵¹

Floods were an ever-present threat, built as the city was at the mouth of a swift, wide river, which was at times kept by opposing winds from flowing into the sea (see Image 107). The usual level of water was considered to be seven-and-a-half feet from the bottom of the river. The usual flooding time was autumn, but occasionally - though rarely - it occurred in spring and summer. Scarcely a year or two passed without a flood, but not all of St. Petersburg suffered from it equally. The flood signals were very elaborate and difficult to remember by heart, becoming more and more complex and frenzied as the water rose. If the Neva rose three feet above normal, a signal of three cannon shots was given in Galernaia harbor, and red flags were hoisted on the spire of the main Admiralty building. If the water rose more than four feet, then, in addition to the red flags, four white ones were hung on shafts in the daytime and four red lanterns at night. When a height of five feet was reached, cannon fire was heard from the Admiralty every half hour, increasing at over six feet to every quarter hour. At seven feet beyond normal, two shots were fired every quarter hour and this same signal was repeated from the fortress.⁵² In this respect, the Whistlers' stay was uneventful, although Anna Whistler recorded that water ran through Galernaia Street one day in October 1843,53 and that they had an unsettling evening in April 1844, until a servant went outside and brought back the reassuring explanation given by the sentry on duty.

There was the "strange, wild appearance" of "the queer looking carriages" 55 called droshki (see Image 352), and of their drivers. The droshki was "a small four-wheel carriage, holding two persons, sitting

together behind the driver, or sometimes back to back, with the forewheels about twelve inches high."56 It was "a cross between a child's go cart, and a fire engine, minus the engine, with wheels hardly bigger than that of a wheelbarrow."57 The coachman's dress was distinctive: "his long blue cloth kaftan, reaching to his feet, a red ... sash around his waist, ... a very low, bell crowned, hat upon his head"58 and "a tin plate between his shoulders with an identifying number on it."59 The droshki was "drawn by one horse, sometimes by two, in which case the second ... gallops with his head brought down quite low, while the guide horse carries his head high, and never quits a fast trot."60 When Major Whistler drove their carriage to work, the rest of the family hired a droshki. Although it could hold no more than two people, a small boy could squeeze in, too, if he stood. The fast pace of the horses meant that sometimes passengers were pitched out. In winter, they generally landed softly in the snow. Otherwise, it could be serious, and droshki coachmen usually tried to flee after a mishap, because speeding was against the law and an accident meant confiscation of carriage and horses.

Coming home in the evening, one would see "in front of nearly every house, the porter, wrapped in his sheep skin, sleeping on a board, laid upon the pavement … his sleeping place even in winter." The porter would "[run] out to open the gate, with only his shirt on, and with bare feet – he did not mind the snow and cold, apparently, more than a dog would have done."

Then there were the illuminations, celebrating Imperial marriages, births, and the return of Empress Aleksandra Fyodorovna after a long, expensive absence in Palermo for her health (see Image 98), that Major Whistler said took money from the coffers for the building of the railroad and delayed his own return home. A full illumination was a dazzling and expensive spectacle: before the entire length of the façade of almost every house, especially on the Nevskii Prospekt and streets adjacent to it, sparkled thousands of fires in the shape of arches, pyramids, palms, and giant stars containing the initials of the Imperial personage being feted. ⁶³ Major Whistler "was obliged to illuminate before his door on a house 100 feet front." ⁶⁴ On some occasions, however, there was only a partial illumination, consisting of saucers with

a little lighted oil in them placed on the pavement in front of the houses,⁶⁵ and not worth stepping out to see.

There were the ubiquitous pigeons, "flying in all directions, and frequently alighting in the most crowded parts of the city" and viewed by the populace "with the sacred feeling that they are emblems of the Holy Ghost." ⁶⁶ Untouchable, they would have multiplied without restraint if not for the "foreigners and others less scrupulous, who ... convey them quietly from their roosting quarters to form an important part in culinary operations." ⁶⁷ James, in particular, was struck by the fact that Russians would not kill pigeons.

"Saints pictures [were] all over the city, and at all times 'the faithful' [were] bowing and crossing before them." The cult of Mary and of the saints had no place in Anna Whistler's beliefs, and these "shocking pictures" elicited caustic remarks from her (for icons of Russian holy days, see Images 375–382).

You might see the emperor moving about the city incognito, but "no one is expected to notice [him], unless he first gives the salute." Sometimes distraught petitioners violated the tabu and poured their misery out to him, resulting in a turn in their fortune. 70

Like most foreign visitors, the Whistlers found in the daytime the "noise and bustle of European capitals ... wanting here - and this, although carriages, & droschis, are flying in all directions on the wooden pavements, and pedestrians are numerous."71 They were struck by the silence and solemnity of the crowds in public spaces. Though the populace was "merry by rule and line, ... it [was] prescribed to them by the police, in what way they are to rejoice."72 There were, of course, the cries of the street hawkers and the silence of the night broken by "the occasional long wild yell of sentry upon the street";73 a drunk singing, unheeded by a sleeping watchman; or a call from a landing for a boat and its answering approach;74 but no "[w]histling, shouting [or] hallooing [was] permitted," except for the huzzas of the soldiers at the sight of the emperor.⁷⁵ One of the Americans asked whether this was "only the calmness of despotism?" 76 No wonder James and Willie made a spectacle of themselves in their noisy "ebullition of joy" 77 during Carnival, oblivious to the "gendarmes' stationed at every hundred yards."78

Reviews took place frequently in at least a dozen military squares. The most inspiring was the annual four-hour Imperial inspection of the Guard Corps in May in the capacious Field of Mars before they left their winter barracks for summer camp in the environs of the city.⁷⁹ "The polished steel and brass of helmets and breast plates glistened in the sun, the plumes, and embroidered coats of every man seemed newly taken from the band box, the horses pranced, the music played, the Circassians the Tartars, the Cossacks, and the Polish lancers, performed well their parts, and altogether it was an imposing and beautiful array,"80 with "each regiment distinguished by the color of its superb horses."81 James and Willie watched the review in 1844 as Maxwell's guests, pushing forward with excitement to the front of the crowd and refusing to let their servant, Alexander, take them home "until the very end."82 To Maxwell's replacement, Colin Ingersoll (see Image 280), who grasped as well the mechanicalness of many aspects of Nicholas's Russia, the soldiers "moved like a machine - so perfect was their step, and the incline of their muskets."83

Of great delight to them were the white nights. Anna Whistler and Debo experienced the white nights in their walks on the embankment and from within the house, amazed at the late hour at which they brought their reading or their sewing to a close without use of candles. More amazing still must it have been, especially to James, to witness that the "soft glassy stream reflects from its surface the buildings ... situated on its banks, but the masses themselves form no shadow," through "an absence of darkness, rather than the presence of light."84

* * *

This then was the city and the district where they would live for some five years and eight months with their joys and sorrows and without financial cares for the last time in their lives, except for Debo, who would marry well.

Notes

 Wm. H. Swift to Gen. J.G. Swift, Springfield, July 10, 1842, Joseph G. Swift Correspondence, 1809–1862, MssCol. 2935, NYPL (hereafter NYPL: Swift Papers). The child had died that morning.

A silhouette was made by Auguste Edouart of Captain William Henry Swift at Saratoga Springs, New York, on 14 July 1842, of which it has not been possible to locate an image (Mrs. Nevill Jackson, *Ancestors in Silhouette, Cut by Auguste Edouart* [London: John Lane, 1931], p. 225).

- Wm. H. Swift to Gen. J.G. Swift, Springfield, October 4. 1842, NYPL: Swift Papers. They were to move to Stonington on the 6th or 7th.
- 3. Wm. H. Swift to Gen. J.G. Swift, Washington, May. 13. 1843, NYPL: Swift Papers.
- 4. John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, Sept. 15/27, 1842, John Stevenson Maxwell Papers, New-York Historical Society (N-YHS) Library (hereafter N-YHS: Maxwell Papers), no. 2.
- 5. All quotations for which no source is acknowledged are taken from the diaries themselves.
- Martha McNeill to Julius, Baltimore, 28 January1831; Martha McNeill to Julius, Baltimore, 25 April 1831, NYPL: Swift Papers.
- 7. Anna McNeill to Catherine Jane McNeill, Liverpool, Nov. 22, 1829, in Kate R. McDiarmid, *Whistler's Mother: Her Life, Letters and Journal* (North Wilkesboro, NC: s.n., 1936), pp. 16–19; a letter to Mrs. William C. Thompson, daughter of Kate McDiarmid, went unanswered. Also Anna McNeill to Margaret Hill, Manchester, Jan. 14, 1830, LC: P-W, box 34.
- 8. Deborah Whistler to Gen. Joseph G. Swift, St. Petersburg, October 1843, NYPL: Swift Papers.
- Deborah Whistler to Gen. Joseph G. Swift, St. Petersburg, 6
 October 1843, NYPL: Swift Papers. Anna Whistler was issued in
 London on 16 September 1843, a passport (no. 688) for herself,
 Deborah Delano Whistler, James Abbott, William McNeill, and
 an infant, Charles Donald. It was listed that she had arrived from
 Boston, that Gerard Ralston had vouched for her, and that they
 were traveling to Petersburg via Hamburgh (M1371: Registers
 and Indexes for Passport Applications 1810–1906, roll 2: 11 May
 1843 30 September 1846 [hereafter, NAUS: Passports, M1371,
 roll 2], U.S. National Archives, Washington, DC [NAUS]).

- Gerard Ralston, who had vouched for them, was London agent to the firm of Harrison, Winans and Eastwick, who were building the locomotives and rolling stock for the St. Petersburg–Moscow Railway at the Alexandrofsky Head Mechanical Works.
- Major Whistler intended to apply to the Russian authorities for permission to bring the body to St. Petersburg, but then changed his mind and had it sent to America for burial in Stonington (Deborah Whistler to Gen. Joseph G. Swift, St. Petersburg, 6 October1843, NYPL: Swift Papers; John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, Sept. 30, 1843, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 22).
- 11. Edward P. Thompson, *Life in Russia; or, The Discipline of Despotism* (London: Smith, Elder, 1848), p. 11.
- 12. The numbering of houses, introduced in St. Petersburg in 1780, was not by streets but within police districts, into which the city was divided (E.I. Krasnova, Istochniki dlia izucheniia domovladeniia Sankt-Peterburga [Sources for the Study of Home Ownership in St. Petersburg [s.l.: s.n., p. 212). In the first third of the nineteenth century, houses were still numbered in this way (Krasnova, p. 214). In 1834, for the first time, the numbering of houses was introduced and the right side of the street, going in the direction of the increasingly higher numbers, received even numbers (Krasnova, p. 215). Houses continued, however, to be called by the surnames of their owners (Krasnova, p. 214). See also S.V. Sementsov, "Administrativno-territorial'noe delenie Sankt-Peterburga v XVIII - nachale XIX v." ["The Administrative-Territorial Division of St. Petersburg in the 18th and the Beginning of the 19th Century"], Peterburgskie chteniia [Petersburg Readings] 96 (1996): pp. 228–231; and "Maps."
- 13. The Church of St. Isaac had been built in 1717 on the spot where the Senate now stands (Ivan Pushkarev, *Nikolaevskii Peterburg* [St. *Petersburg in the Time of Nicholas I*] [St. Petersburg: Liga Plius, 2000], pp. 74, 136). This title is a somewhat-condensed, corrected edition of Ivan Pushkarev, *Opisanie Sanktpeterburga i nezdnykh gorodov S.-Peterburgskoi gubernii* [A Description of Saint-Petersburg and the Principal Cities of St.-Petersburg Province], which consists of three volumes in four parts, published 1839–1842 (Pushkarev, *Nikolaevskii Peterburg*, p. 2). Parts 1 and 2 (with separate pagination) are in volume 1 (1839), part 3 is in volume 2 (1841), and part 4 is in volume 3 (1842).

- 14. T.A. Solovieva, *Angliiskaia naberezhnaia* [*The English Embankment*] (St. Petersburg: Belvedere, 2004), pp. 149–150.
- 15. P.I. Kann, *Ploschchad' truda* [Labor Square] (Leningrad: Lenizdat, 1981), pp. 35–37.
- 16. Solovieva, Angliiskaia naberezhnaia, p. 266.
- 17. The street will be called Galernaia (pronounced "Gahler'nuhyuh") throughout this edition, as everyone in the diaries referred to it by its Russian name, including Anna Whistler, who spelled it as she correctly heard it: Galernia. N.R. Levina and Iu. I. Kirpideli, Po ètim ulitsam, po ètim beregam ... Peterburgskie progulki [Along These Streets and Along These Banks ... Petersburg Walks] (St. Petersburg: Papyrus, 1997), pp. 138–142.
- 18. M.S. Shtiglits, *Promyshlennaia arkhitektura Peterburga* [*The Industrial Architecture of Petersburg*] (St. Petersburg: Neva, 1995), p. 14. See also John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, Jan. 24 / Feb. 5, 1843, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 6; and Kann, *Ploschehad' truda*, p. 12.
- 19. There is no single source that fully describes the appearance of the English Church in the 1840s. Information appears in the travel volumes of Elizabeth Rigby, in a handbook published by John Murray, in articles written by Anthony Cross, and in Tat'iana Solovieva's *Angliiskaia naberezhnaia*. After 1816, the English Church stood unchanged in its appearance until 1876. See Notes 20 and 21 below.

Granville describes it as "a very handsome and substantial edifice, situated about the centre of the English Quay, where it presents a noble front to the river, being decorated by a colonnade placed on a massive and well-distributed basement story ... The entrance, properly speaking, is from a street at the back of the Quay, through a handsome gateway. The interior is neat and simple ... well warmed and comfortably fitted up." It had a Royal or Ambassador's pew "on the right of the altar, and opposite to the pulpit ... surmounted by the Royal Arms of England." "The female part of the congregation, as in the Lutheran churches, sat apart from the rest, and occupied the left side of the church." The altarpiece was described as "a Deposition from the Cross [De Kruisafneming], a very credible painting, on the sides of which are two handsome Corinthian pillars of marble." The church had no gallery and, while being capacious, could accommodate only a small portion of the approximately 2500 English inhabitants of St. Petersburg. The

- chaplain's residence, located "on the basement story," was described as "handsome" (A.B. Granville, *St. Petersburgh: A Journal of Travels to and from that Capital; Through Flanders, the Rhenish Provinces, Prussia, Russia, Poland, Silesia, Saxony, the Federated States of Germany, and France,* 2 vols. [London: Henry Colburn, 1828], vol. 2, pp. 202, 203). This is how the church would have looked when the Whistlers were among its communicants.
- 20. [Elizabeth Rigby], Letters from the Shores of the Baltic, 2nd ed., 2 vols.(London: John Murray, 1842), vol. 1, p. 73. The first edition was published under the title A Residence on the Shores of the Baltic: Described in a Series of Letters, 2 vols. (London: John Murray, 1841); both editions were published anonymously. See also the entry for Monday 5th of May [1845], NYPL: AWPD, Part II; Handbook for Northern Europe; including Denmark, Norway, Sweden, Finland and Russia, rev. ed., 2 vols. (London: John Murray, 1849), (hereafter, Murray's Handbook for Northern Europe), vol. 2, Finland and Russia, pp. 480–481; and A.G. Cross, "Chaplains to the British Factory in St. Petersburg, 1723–1813," European Studies Review 2, no. 2 (1972): pp. 140–141. For a portrait of Elizabeth Rigby, see Image 190.
- 21. Solovieva, *Angliiskaia naberezhnaia*, p. 88; A.G. Cross, "By the Neva, By the Aire," *University of Leeds Review*, 25 (1982): p. 7.
- 22. The Merchant (or Commercial) Club, which was located in its own building, was founded in 1784 "for the purpose of giving the local exchange merchants the possibility of gathering to consult on business matters and to pass the time in pleasant conversation or in permitted games" (A.M. Konechnyi, comp., Progulki po Nevskomu prospektu v pervoi polovine XIX veka [Walks along the Nevskii Prospekt in the First Half of the Nineteenth Century] [St. Petersburg: Hyperion, 2002], vol. 4 of Forgotten Petersburg, p. 274n15).
- 23. The outdoor—indoor man took care of the yard. He was reponsible for the care of the section of the street in front of the house, too, but often, as was the case in the Whistler household, also did indoor work.
- 24. Pamiatniki arkhitektury Leningrada [Architectural Monuments of Leningrad] (Leningrad: Stroizdat, Leningradskoe otdelenie, 1975), p. 284; Levina and Kirpideli, Poètim ulitsam, pp. 138–142.
- 25. Each police sentry box had two sentries, who worked in shifts over a 24-hour period. They were required to know all the houses and other buildings in their jurisdiction and also the owners. Their duties included keeping the peace, taking people to hospitals, and

picking up drunks from the street. At night, they had to confront passersby; take note of suspicious characters; and protect people from fires, thieves, and other kinds of attacks. They were required to give aid to anyone requesting it, even if this meant going outside their own jurisdiction. The sentries often had only the sentry box as a roof over their head. Sometimes they lived in it with their entire family. These police sentry boxes were very comfortable and spacious as opposed to those for military sentries. Some had stoves and a place for the off-duty sentry to lie down. It was strange to see them with the accouterments of everyday living, including a line with drying laundry. Often the premises included a small vegetable garden (I.S. Chistova et al., Byt Pushkinskogo Peterburga Opyt èntsiklopedicheskogo slovaria [The Everyday Life of Pushkin's Petersburg: An Attempt at an Encyclopedia [St. Petersburg: Ivan Limbakh, 2003], pp. 88-89). In the 1840s, the sentries no longer carried a halberd (V.R. Zotov, "Peterburg v sorokovykh godakh" ["Petersburg in the 1840s"], Istoricheskii vestnik [Historical Harbinger] 39 [February 1890]: p. 327).

- 26. L.I. Broitman and E.I. Krasnova, *Peterburg ves' na ladoni Bol'shaia Morskaia* [All of Petersburg Laid Out on the Palm of Your Hand: Grand Navy Street] (St. Petersburg: Papyrus, 1996), p. 147.
- 27. Broitman and Krasnova, *Bol'shaia Morskaia*, pp. 143, 146. The Ministry of State Properties was created in 1838.
- 28. Kann, Ploschchad' truda, p. 28.
- 29. Richard Mowbray Haywood, Russia Enters the Railway Age, 1842–1855, East European Monographs No. 493 (New York: Columbia University Press, 1998) pp. 363–364.
- 30. Lines were parallel streets originally intended as canals but then allowed to silt up.
- 31. V.V. Antonov and A.V. Kobak, *Sviatyni Sankt-Peterburga [Holy Places of St. Petersburg*], vol. 2 of *Istoriko-tserkovnaia entsiklopediia [Church History Encyclopedia*], 3 vols. (St. Petersburg: Chernyshev, 1996), p. 115.
- 32. Broitman and Krasnova, Bol'shaia Morskaia, p. 206.
- 33. Kann, Ploschchad' truda, pp. 43-45.
- 34. V. Mukhin, *Tserkovnaia kul'tura Sankt-Peterburga* [*The Church Culture of St. Petersburg*] (St. Petersburg: Ivan Fedorov, 1994), pp. 189–190; Broitman and Krasnova, *Bol'shaia Morskaia*, p. 206. The architect was K.A. Ton (1794–1881).

- 35. G. Tabolina and M. Èdomskii, Konnogvardeiskii manezh [The Horse Guards Indoor Riding Range] (St. Petersburg: Almaz, 1997), p. 127; Kann, Ploschchad' truda, p. 46.
- 36. Broitman and Krasnova, Bol'shaia Morskaia, p. 206.
- 37. The Isaac Bridge was put in place in 1727 (Konechnyi, *Progulki*, p. 282n26; Kann, *Ploschchad' truda*, p. 39; Pushkarev, *Nikolaevskii Peterburg*, pp. 79–80).
- 38. The name of the island is said to have been taken from the given name of the artillery officer, Vasili Korchmin, who was quartered here with his company. Peter the Great would always send orders to Korchmin signed "To Vasili on the island" (Pushkarev, Nikolaevskii Peterburg, p. 25). There are, however, many stories about how the island got its name (Julie A. Buckler, Mapping St. Petersburg: Imperial Text and Cityshape [Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2005, p. 139, and p. 292n81).
- 39. [Sir George William Lefevre], The Life of A Traveling Physician, From His First Introduction into Practice Including Twenty Years' Wandering through the Greater Part of Europe. 3 vols. (London: Longman, Brown, Green, and Longmans, 1843), vol. 2, pp. 238–239.
- 40. This and previous quotations in this paragraph are from John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, Jan. 24 / Feb. 5, 1843, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 6.
- 41. Despite the abundance of water, only the Neva and the Fontanka at its mouth had suitable drinking water. The water in the canals was harmful to one's health. Water taken from deep places in the Neva's bed was pure, clear, and free of any odor or taste. Water from near the shores was somewhat cloudy but light and soft. Those unaccustomed to drinking it sometimes suffered an upset of the digestive system. A company was raising capital to equip all floors of government and private homes on the left side of the Neva with Neva water (Ivan Pushkarev, Puteroditel' po Sanktpeterburgu i okrestnostiam ego [Guide to St. Petersburg and Its Environs] [St. Petersburg: Departament vneshnei torgovli, 1843], pp. 24, 29, 30.
- 42. Edward Jerrmann, *Pictures from St. Petersburg*, trans. Frederick Hardman, 2 vols. (New York: G.P. Putnam, 1852), vol. 2, p. 115.
- Georgiana, Baroness Bloomfield, Reminiscences of Court and Diplomatic Life, 4th ed., 2 vols. (London: Kegan Paul, Trench, 1883), vol. 1, p. 190.

- 44. Entry for June 14 [1847], Colin Ingersoll Journal, Ralph McAllister Ingersoll Fonds, Howard Gotlieb Archival Research Center, Boston University, box 7 (hereafter, BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal), pt. 1, fol. 48. Colin Ingersoll kept a journal in three parts (3 lined notebooks) while in Russia. For reasons unknown, he gave the year 1848 in his first entry in Part 1 instead of 1847. I have rectified this error by placing the correct year in brackets each time I cite an entry.
- 45. Pushkarev, Nikolaevskii Peterburg, p. 38.
- 46. Pushkarev, p. 35.
- 47. Pushkarev, pp. 35–36.
- 48. Pushkarev, p. 36.
- 49. Pushkarev, pp. 36–37.
- 50. Pushkarev, pp., 37–38.
- 51. Broitman and Krasnova, *Bol'shaia Morskaia*, pp. 67, 202; Konechnyi, *Progulki*, p. 302n110.
- 52. Pushkarev, Putevoditel', pp. 30–34; Aleksei Grech, comp., Ves' Peterburg v karmane: Spravochnaia kniga dlia stolichnykh zhitelei i priezzhikh, s planami Sanktpeterburga i chetyrekh teatrov [All of Petersburg in Your Pocket: A Handbook for Inhabitants of and Visitors to the Capital, with plans of St. Petersburg and Four Theaters], 2nd ed. (St. Petersburg: N. Grech, 1851) (hereafter, Grech, Ves' Peterburg 1851), pp. 376–378.
- 53. See also John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, October 20, 1843, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 23.
- 54. Entry for Thursday, May 20th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 6.
- 55. Entry for Thursday, May 20th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 5.
- 56. Robert Heywood, *A Journey into Russia in 1858* (Manchester, [UK]: Sherratt and Hughes, 1918], p. 6.
- 57. Entry for Thursday, May 20th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 5.
- 58. See also Heywood, Journey into Russia, p. 6.
- 59. Entry for Thursday, May 20th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 5.

- 60. Entry for Thursday, May 20th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fols. 5–6.
- 61. Entry for July 28th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 85.
- 62. Entry for October 6th [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 2, fol. 41.
- 63. From Sanktpeterburgskie vedomosti [St. Petersburg News] 129, Tuesday, June 11 [June 23 NS], 1846, p. 571; reprinted from Russkii Invalid [the Russian Invalid newspaper].
- John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, April 7, 1844, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 31.
- 65. Mary T. Ropes to Mrs. Hardy Ropes, St. Petersburg, October 18/30, 1832, Ropes Family Papers, Baker Library Special Collections, Harvard Business School, Harvard University (hereafter HUBL: Ropes Papers).
- 66. Heywood, Journey into Russia, pp. 7, 32.
- 67. Heywood, p. 7. See also J.G. Kohl, Russia, St. Petersburg, Moscon, Kharkoff, Riga, Odessa, The German Provinces on the Baltic, The Steppes, The Crimea, and The Interior of the Empire (New York: Arno Press & The New York Times, 1970), p. 36, first published in 1844 by Chapman and Hall (London).
- 68. Entry for June 7 [1847], fol. 43, BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1.
- 69. Entry for June 7 [1847], fol. 43.
- 70. Entry for June 19 [1847], fols. 57–58, BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1.
- 71. Entry for May 10/22 [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fols. 9–10.
- 72. Lefevre, Traveling Physician, vol. 2, p. 259.
- 73. John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, October 20, 1843, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 23.
- 74. Lefevre, Traveling Physician, vol. 2, p. 260; vol. 3, p. 23.
- 75. Lefevre, vol. 2, pp. 259–260.
- 76. Entry for May 10/22 [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 10.
- 77. Entry for March 29th friday evening. NYPL: AWPD, Part I.
- 78. Lefevre, Traveling Physician, vol. 2, p. 263.

- 79. G. Vilinbakhov, V.M. Faibisovich, and S. Letin, *Khrabrye dela vashi nikogda ne zabudet potomstvo* [Posterity Will Never Forget Your Brave Deeds] (St. Petersburg: Slaviia, 2000), pp. 22–23. Exhibition catalogue from the Gosudarstvennyi Ermitazh [State Hermitage Museum; or simply Hermitage].
- 80. John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, June 2, 1844, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 36.
- 81. Entry for June 3 [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fol. 29.
- 82. John S. Maxwell to Mrs. Hugh Maxwell, St. Petersburg, June 2, 1844, N-YHS: Maxwell Papers, no. 36.
- 83. Entry for June 3 [1847], BUHG: Colin Ingersoll Journal, pt. 1, fols. 21, 27, 93. See also pt. 1, fols. 23–31 for extensive comments on the 1847 review.
- 84. Lefevre, Traveling Physician, vol. 3, p. 23.